REYNOLDSTON COMMUNITY COUNCIL
MINUTES OF MEETING OF THE COUNCIL  

Held at Minor Hall, Reynoldston at 7.30pm on Tuesday 14th May 2024 

Present: Cllrs. Clarke, Ashelby, Twitchett, Cousins, Thomas and the Clerk Paul Sizer 

Apologies:  Cllr. James & Internal Auditor Aimee Dyer

Also present:  Mrs. Susan Spacie

There was no request from members of the public for Zoom access to the meeting.

Councillor Clarke welcomed everyone to the meeting 

	21.
	Co-option of new Councillor
The Chair proposed that this item be brought forward on the agenda and agreed by Councillors present.
Mrs Spacie offered her services to the Council.  Cllr. Clarke proposed she be coopted onto the Community Council and this was seconded by Cllr. Thomas.  Cllr. Spacie introduced herself to everyone and gave a brief resume of her background.  The Councillors welcomed Cllr. Spacie to the Community Council


	1.
	Election of Chair
Cllr. Ashelby proposed Cllr. Clarke remain as the chair and this was seconded by Cllr. Thomas.  Motion agreed by all present.  Cllr. Clarke accepted the post.


	2.
	Election of Vice-Chair
Cllr. Ashelby proposed Cllr. Twitchett remain as the Vice-Chair of the Council and this was seconded by Cllr. Thomas.  Motion agreed by all present.  Cllr. Twitchett accepted the post.


	3.
	Election of Clerk.
Cllr. Clarke proposed Paul Sizer to remain as the Clerk and this was seconded by Cllr. Thomas.  Motion agreed by all present.  Mr Sizer accepted the position.


	4.
	Election of Responsible Finance Officer.
This position is also held by Mr Sizer and Cllr. Clarke also proposed, and seconded by Cllr. Thomas Mr. Sizer remain in this position.  Motion agreed by all present.  Mr. Sizer accepted the position.


	5.
	Appointment of Internal Auditor.
This position is currently held by Aimee Dyer who unfortunately was not present at the meeting.  Mr Sizer had spoken to her and she was prepared to remain in position if requested by the Council.  Cllr. Cousins proposed and this was seconded by Cllr. Twitchett to ask Mrs Dyer to remain in position.  Motion agreed by all present.


	6.
	Election of two Councillors to consider planning applications 
Cllrs. Twitchett and Ashelby currently consider planning applications and they both agreed to remain in post.  This was proposed by Cllr. Clarke and seconded by Cllr. Cousins.  Motion agreed by all present and both Councillors accepted the positions.


	7.
	Election of one Councillor as delegate to One Voice Wales
Cllr. Thomas currently is the representative for One Voice Wales and agreed to remain in position.  This was proposed by Cllr. Clarke and seconded by Cllr. Cousins.  The motion was agreed by all present and Cllr. Thomas agreed to remain in post as the representative. 


	8.
	Disclosures of Personal Interest
Any disclosures would be stated before any agenda item.


	9.
	To approve the minutes of the previous meeting 
The minutes were accepted by the Council with one correction of the spelling of corner in section 6 which had become coroner and Cllr. Ashelby recommended the word clerk should become Clerk.  The Clerk will adjust the minutes accordingly.  Cllr. Clarke proposed they be accepted and Cllr. Thomas seconded.  This was agreed by all present.


	10.
	Matters arising
The majority of items in the minutes were also on the agenda and would be discussed during the meeting.  One item not on the agenda was that of the Website.  It was proposed that Cllrs. Cousins and James along with Mr Sizer form a small sub group to discuss the recommendations of the new proposed Website, confirm what it should look like and operate.  This was agreed and would be brought back to the next Council meeting in July for full discussion.


	11.
	Approval of Annual Return for the year ending 31st March 2024
Mr. Sizer had completed the Annual Return for the year 2023/2024 and this was ready to present to the Auditors later in the year along with supporting documentation.  The Internal Auditor had confirmed everything was in order and had very carefully audited all the records as being correct.  In her absence, Mr Sizer read her report to the Councillors.  Mr. Sizer had also produced a revised budget for 2023/2024 against actual expenditure and variations which would also be presented the Auditors.  Cllr. Twitchett proposed accepting the records and Cllr. Thomas seconded.  The motion was agreed by all present.  The Council thanked Mr. Sizer and Mrs. Dyer for their work in preparing the year end accounts and the Internal Audit.

Mr. Sizer did note to the Council that he had noticed the Council did not have a Financial Regulations policy in place.  He had written a policy which he had submitted to the Chair for approval.  Mr Sizer asked the Council to accept this policy for 2023/2024 and he would bring another version back to the Council for 2024/2025 at the July meeting.  Cllr. Ashelby proposed the Council accept the financial Regulation as approved by Cllr. Clarke.  Cllr. Thomas seconded this proposal and all present accepted the motion.  Mr Sizer apologised for not seeing this regulation was not in place and would advise the Auditors accordingly.


	12.
	Review of the clerk’s remuneration 
Cllr. Clarke proposed a revision to the Clerk’s remuneration to “match” the salary paid by Ilston Community Council.  This would become £14.45 per hour based on an average 4 hours per week.  Cllr. Cousins noted that the 2024/2025 pay awards had not been agreed yet but Mr. Sizer advised the Council that the budget for the current year had a provision built into it to recognise this pay difference and any pay award during the year.  Cllr. Clarke proposed the new pay structure be accepted and Cllr. Cousins seconded the proposal.  All present agreed the motion and Mr. Sizer thanked the Council.


	13.
	Grants 
Cllrs. Clarke and Spacie both stated they had a personal interest in a grant request that was to be proposed and would not form any part of the discussion or vote.
A request had been received from Reynoldston Village Hall for assistance.  It was proposed a grant of £1,000 be awarded which was proposed by Cllr. Twitchett and seconded by Cllr. Ashelby.  All present agreed the motion.  It was also discussed that grants payable to the Village Hall would be outside the S137 general grant.  
This grant was already in the budget for the year.


	14.
	Questions from members of the public (limited to 15 minutes) 
There were no members of the public present or had requested to attend via Zoom.


	15.
	Village greens and highways
The Clerk had written to City & County of Swansea regarding both the state of the road in Little Reynoldston and also in Stouthall Lane.  He had not heard back from them and it was agreed the Clerk to make contact with Cllr. Lewis and see if he can put any pressure on the Highways team.

The Clerk had met with the Commoners new Secretary Anthony Griffiths to receive agreement to renew the surface of the car park at the Post Office.  This was agreed by them on condition the area was not extended and the Council were reminded the original permission for the car park usage was for users of the Post Office.

The Clerk had also met with Neil from NRP Groundworks and Landscapes Ltd, the Council’s preferred agent for ground works in the Community.  A quote had been received in the sum of £900 plus VAT of £180 giving a total of £1080.  Cllr. Clarke proposed the Council ask NRP to renew the car park surface and ensure better drainage of surface water in the area.  Cllr. Ashelby seconded the proposal.  All present agreed the motion.  The Clerk would speak to Helen Lewis of the Post Office and NRP to commence the work ASAP.



	16.
	Planning applications
To lop one Cypress tree in Reynoldston Conservation Area 
Brooklands Reynoldston Swansea SA3 1AD

To lop two Sycamore trees covered by TPO 69 
Brooklands Reynoldston Swansea SA3 1AD

Two planning requests had been received for tree lopping.  The Council had no objections to the applications.


	17.
	Village magazine
Cllr. Ashelby was asked to place an article in the Village Magazine regarding the agreement of posts held on the Council and welcome Cllr. Spacie to the Council.
It was also agreed to advise that the Car Park will be re-laid and the drainage improved at the Post office.


	18.
	Bus Shelter
It was proposed that as an alternative to a new Bus Shelter, which would be extremely expensive, the current Bus Shelter be refurbished.  The Council asked the Clerk to investigate the costs of:
· Pressure Washing the shelter
· Painting the entire shelter
· Fitting a new gate to keep the sheep out
· Revamp the bench inside if required
It was suggested that the children of the Village and or Knelston School be invited to recommend a picture which could be painted on the inside of the shelter similar to other shelters in other Community Councils.
This matter would be revisited in the July meeting.


	19.
	Training
The Clerk advised that he had completed his ILCA qualification with the SLCC and had signed up for the CILCA qualification.  He also reported he had received a bursary for almost all the costs of the new course as long as he completed by the end of February 2025.

Cllr. Cousins is attending a One Voice Wales training in Website and Social Media in June.  Cllr. Spacie was advised of the training she will have to undertake and the Clerk will send her the latest available dates.


	20.
	Clerk’s update
The Clerk advised the Council the current bank balance was £24719.25 as the Council had recently received their first part of the Precept for the year.

The Clerk had received two quotes for renewal of Insurance.  The first was from Howdens for the insurance of the Tractor Mower in the sum of £295.10, a small increase over last year’s quote of £282.72.

The Clerk also advised he had received the renewal quote regarding the Local Councils Insurance policy.  The usual insurer was BHIB but this year this would be Aviva Insurance Ltd through Clear Councils acting as the brokers.  The proposed quote was £719.90 against last year’s quote of £544.70.  The Clerk checked other alternative providers and located a policy through Zurich for £300.00  The Clerk asked permission of the Councill to change Insurers to this cheaper alternative supplier.  Cllr. Thomas proposed accepting this request and the renewal of the Tractor Mower insurance policy.  Cllr. Twitchett seconded the proposal.  The motion was carried by all present.  The Clerk will arrange to cancel the current policy when it expires on the 1st June and contact Zurich to start the new policy on the same date.


	22.
	AOB
Cllr. Clarke advised the Council she had heard back regarding the First Responders vehicle in the Village and would be attending an on-line meeting including our MP on the matter soon.  She will report back at the next meeting in July.


	23.
	Date of next meeting
The date of the next meeting will be Tuesday 9th July.


	
	The meeting closed at 9.00
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